
CommonwealthofVirginia

General Assembly
RICHMOND

November 6, 2015

The Honorable Aubrey Layne
Secretary of Transportation
Commonwealth of Virginia
Patrick Henry Building, 3rd Floor
1111 East Broad Street
Richmond, VA 23219

Re: Follow-Up Questions Regarding Commuter Concerns with VDOT Plans to Convert Interstate
66 to HOT Lanes

Dear Secretary Layne:

Thank you for your August 28, 2015 response to our August 5, 2015 letter regarding commuter
concerns with the Virginia Department of Transportation’s (VDOT) plans to convert portions of
Interstate 66 to High Occupancy Toll (HOT) Lanes. Your thorough response is appreciated and has
given rise to a series of additional questions in our minds.

Please provide us with a response to the following questions by November 30™. In most cases, a “yes”
or “no” answer to the question is all that is required, but feel free to expand on such short answers
should you feel it necessary for clarity.

1. Inyour letter and at recent public information meetings, VDOT repeatedly cites the National
Capitol Region Transportation Planning Board long-range or “constrained” plan as the foundation
for many of the most contentious aspects of VDOT’s current plans for |-66 inside and outside the
Beltway. Is the Planning Board’s long-range or “constrained” plan binding on the Commonwealth
of Virginia such that VDOT has no choice but to follow the plan to the letter?

2. If your answer to Question #1 is no — that the plan is not binding on the Commonwealth and that
VDOT has discretion on implementing all, some or none of its recommendations -- then is VDOT’s
decision to propose to convert the carpooling requirements for I-66’s High Occupancy Vehicle
(HOV) lanes from HOV-2 to HOV-3 both inside and outside the Beltway at a future date voluntary
as well and subject to revision or complete abandonment by VDOT? If your answer to Question #1
is yes, please skip this question and proceed to Question #3.

3. Canthe long-range or “constrained” plan of the Planning Board be overridden by an act of the
Commonwealth of Virginia’s General Assembly that is properly enacted into law?

4. How many Clean Fuel Vehicle plates have been issued by the Virginia Department of Motor
Vehicles (DMV) and what subset of these currently in use plates entitle the owner of these cars to
use I-66’s HOV lanes with a single occupant during peak travel times (eastbound in the morning
and westbound in the evening)?

5. The DMV stopped issuing new Clean Fuel Vehicle plates in 2012. As a result, the number of these
plates on vehicles using I-66 will decline each year due to attrition, vehicle and personal
retirements, different commuting choices and other factors. How many Clean Fuel Vehicle plates
have been issued by the DMV in 2012, 2013, 2014 and 2015? Can VDOT or the DMV estimate how





many Clean Fuel Vehicle plates will be issued in each of the next five years based on any decline in
the number of such plates between 2012 and 20157

6. What is the current average daily number of vehicles with Clean Fuel Vehicle plates that travel on
any portion of I-66 during a week day?

7. Inyour letter and at recent public information meetings, it appears to be VDOT’s position that
portions of I-66 are classified as “degraded” under Federal Highway Administration (FHWA)
regulations and as a result VDOT has no choice under federal law but to repeal the Clean Fuel
Vehicle program along the entire length of 1-66 (from the D.C. line to Haymarket — or as far as
VDOT's final outside the Beltway HOT lane proposal extends westward). Is that correct?

8. Are any portions of I-66 inside the Beltway currently classified as “degraded” by FHWA?
9. Are any portions of I-66 outside the Beltway currently classified as “degraded by FHWA?

10. If your answer to either Question #5 or Question #6 are yes, please specify which portions of I-66
inside or outside the Beltway are currently classified as “degraded” by FHWA and please note what
times of day each portion is classified as “degraded” by FHWA and the physical location of any
“degraded” portions of I-66 either by mile markers or exits.

11. In your letter and at recent public information meetings, VDOT has noted a series of strategies to
ease congestion on those portions of I-66 that are classified as “degraded” by FHWA — building
new capacity either as a general travel lane or as a HOV or HOT lane, increased HOV enforcement,
implementing ATM, reducing merge activities by providing dedicated HOV/HOT lane entry and exit
ramps, and separating HOV/HOT lanes from general travel lanes with a physical barrier or bollards.
If VDOT were to implement all of these strategies and maintain the current Clean Fuel Vehicle
program, would those portions of I-66 currently classified as “degraded” by FHWA remain so
classified or would they be reclassified as in compliance with FHWA performance standards for
interstate highways?

12. Did the “2013 Supplemental Report to the I-66 Multimodal Study — Inside the Beltway” cited in
your letter recommend the repeal of the Clean Fuel Vehicle program or a conversion of HOV-2 to
HOV-3?

13. Your letter cites a University of California Berkeley study “that when hybrids were removed from
the HOV lanes, the performance of all travel lanes dropped. The report stated that slow carpool
lanes speed do not necessarily indicate that the lane is over-used . . . .Moving some or all of the
low emissions vehicles from carpool lanes may be counterproductive because these LEVs will now
add congestion and slowing in the (adjacent) regular lanes” (HOV Facility Results, Page 6). Does
VDOT agree with the Berkeley study’s conclusions and, if you do, how does VDOT justify its plans
to repeal the Clean Fuel Plate program both inside and outside the Beltway based on congestion
mitigation justifications?

In advance, thank you for your attention to this letter and to our questions. We look forward to
working with you on this important Commonwealth transportation project and to assuring that the
needs of our commuting constituents are balanced with VDOT’s comprehensive development goals
and the proper and prudent stewardship of taxpayer funds.

Sincerely yours,





Tobey

Delegate Timothy Hugo
Majority Caucus Chairman
Member, Virginia General Assembly
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Delegate Michael Webert
Member, Virginia General Assembly

Due el

Delegate David LaRock
Member, Virginia General Assembly

Vok W mohetd

Delegate Robert Marshall
Member, Virginia General Assembly

Delegate Randall Minchew
Member, Virginia General Assembly











COMMONWEALTH of VIRGINIA

Office of the Governor
Aubrey L. Layne, Jr.
Secretary of Transportation
November 30, 2015
The Honorable Timothy Hugo The Honorable Robert Marshal!
P.O. Box 893 P.O. Box 421
Centreville, VA 20122 Manassas, VA 20108
The Honorable Michael Webert The Honorable Randall Minchew
P.O. Box 631 P.O. Box 285
Marshall, VA 20116 Leesburg, VA 20178

The Honorable David LaRock
P.O.Box 6
Hamilton, VA 20159

Dear Gentlemen:

Thank you for your letter dated November 6, 2015 regarding the Transform66 projects.
Governor McAuliffe believes that 1-66 is a critical corridor for the Commonwealth and we must
find ways to improve travel as doing nothing is not an option.

As you know most issues in transportation are not simple with overlapping federal, state
and regional laws and policies. As such my answers below are more detailed than your requested
“yes” or “no” o provide the context required to understand the implications and potential
unintended consequences:

1. No. The Commonwealth is not required to follow the constrained long-range plan
adopted by the National Capital Region’s Transportation Planning Board. However,
failure to do so could have significant implications and consequences. First, the
Commonwealth may not use federal funds for projects in the Northern Virginia region
that are not included in the regionally adopted constrained long-range plan. Further, if the
item in the CLRP that the Commonwealth chooses to not follow is integral to the region’s
strategy to comply with federal air quality standards then there could be imposed upon
the Commonwealth, Maryland and the District significant restrictions upon the use of
federal tunds that would impact our ability to implement other projects in the region that
are underway or planned.
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It depends on the discretion of the federal Environmental Protection Agency (EPA).
If the Commonwealth were to take the antagonistic position of choosing to not
comply with the regionally adopted constrained long-range plan and air quality
conformity strategy and the EPA imposed sanctions, then federal transportation funds
which constitute the bulk of our construction funds could be limited to only the
following categories of projects:

a. Transit capital projects;

b High-occupancy vehicle lanes, and bus-only lanes;

C. Employer trip reduction assistance programs;

d Roadway operational improvements such as ramp metering and

traffic light synchronization;

c. Programs to limit or restrict vehicle use in downtown and other
areas of emission concentration (high traffic areas) during periods
of peak use, through road use charges, tolls, parking surcharges or
other pricing mechanisms, vehicle restricted zones or periods of
vehicle registration programs.;

f. Incident management and traveler information programs;
2. Safety projects; and,
h. Other programs that improve air quality and that would not

encourage single occupancy vehicle capacity.
Based on the severity of the restrictions that could be imposed on the use of federal
funds, it is my opinion that complying with the planned increase in occupancy
requirements is effectively not voluntary. 1 understand that you may take a different
opinion.

The technical answer is no. The structure of government in the United States
provides that state law may not override federal law or the actions of federally created
entities, The General Assembly could take action prohibiting the Commonwealth
from complying with the regionally adopted constrained long-range plan. However,
as | noted in my response to your second question, the consequences of the General
Assembly taking such action could be so severe that 1 do not consider it an option.

There are currently around 22,700 clean fuel tags in use and of that number, close to
18,600 currently have an exemption (o use the I-66 HOV lanes.

Since the restriction on the issuance of clean fuel plates eligible to use 1-66 was
imposed legislatively, no additional clean fuel plates eligible to use the [-66 HOV
lanes have been issued. As vehicle owners are currently entitled to transfer the plate
{from one clean fuel eligible vehicle to another the Commonwealth is unable to
accurately predict the change in the number of clean fuel plates that will be eligible to
use 1-66.

Analysis by VDOT shows between 16% and 18% of all vehicles using the 1-66 HOV
lanes during the restricted periods were clean fuel vehicles.
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13.
“seen over the last 11 months with the 95 Express Lanes not the experiences that took

The [-66 HOV lane operates as a single, integrated system. Based on federal rules
portions of the [-66 HOV lanes from 1-495 to Route 234 are in a degraded condition
or status. 1 would note this status is not based on a policy position the Department has
established but rather a determination based on objective criteria set forth in federal
regulations. Federal law and regulations require that the Commonwealth take steps to
bring a degraded facility into compliance including, “limiting or discontinuing the use
of the facility by the [clean special fuel] vehicles whenever the operation of the
facility is degraded.” VDOT has developed a plan that presents a phased approach to
mitigatc degradation on 1-66 which began with the General Assembly’s limitation on
use of 1-66 HOV lanes by clean special fuel vehicles to those vehicles with clean
special fuel license plates issued prior to 201 1. Future steps will include
implementation and operation of Active Traffic Management along I-66 (opened
September 2015), increasing the occupancy requirements from 2 to 3 passengers
atong the 1-66 Corridor, which has been the adopted policy of the National Capitol
Region Transportation Planning Board since 2009, and discontinuing use of the HOV
lanes by non-HOV clean fuel vehicles throughout the 1-66 Corridor.

Sew answer to #7.
See answer Lo #7,
See answer o #7,

It depends. The type and scope of improvement would significantly influence the
degree to which the performance of the HOV lanes improves. For example, the
addition of a general purpose lane would likely not improve the performance of the
HOV lanes 1o eliminate the degradation that is experienced. It also should be noted
that, pursuant to the Code of Virginia, passenger vehicles with less than 3 vehicles on
a 1O lanes facility procured through the Public-Private Transportation Act, as
Transform66: Qutside the Beltway is, are subject to a toll.

No. The 2012 1-66 Multimodal Study and the 2013 Supplemental Report did not
rccommend the repeal of the Clean Fue! Vehicle program or the increase in
occupancy requirements from HOV-2 to HOV-3.  According to the Supplemental
Report, the increase in occupancy requirements from HOV-2 to HOV-3 was an
assumption in the current CLRP and that assumption was/is warranted. The
Supplemental Report also indicates that the analysis did not assess the extent to which
non-HOV vehicles (including but not limited to clean fuel vehicles) contribute to
present day or future conditions.

Our opinions on this matter are based on the experiences that the Commonwealth has

place in California. As you may know, in December of 2014, 20 miles of HOV lanes
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along the 1-95 corridor were converted to dynamically priced express lanes and
concurrently per the Code of Virginia only transit vehicles and cars with 3 or more
passengers are provided accese to the lanes free of charge.

While due to the action of some legislators the Commonwealth has additional funds to
invest in transportation improvements, the available resources fall short of addressing existing
needs. In the first solicitation cycle for the HB2 process the Board received requests totaling
almost $7 billion for $1.2 billion in available resources. In this environment I find it perplexing
that some are implying that it is possible to widen 1-66 from Haymarket to the District and
expand bus service without the use of tolls.

I hope the responses provided herein are helpful as you discuss the Transform66 projects
with your constituents. |ransportation often involves tough choices and it is important that there
be a discussion ol the facts and merits of proposed projecis. Thank you again for your interest in
the Transform66 projects.

Aubrey L. Layne, Jr.






THE 66 ALLIANCE

VDOT CORNERED ON 1-66
“INCONVENIENT TRUTHS”
BY ELECTED OFFICIALS

Contact: Greg Scott
202-297-5123
gscott@66alliance.org
www.66alliance.org

66 Alliance Applauds Delegates for Forcing VDOT to Disclose
Truths Behind Its Plans for 1-66

December 1, 2015, Northern Virginia — The hundreds of members of the 66 Alliance
commend Virginia House of Delegates members Tim Hugo, Michael Webert, David
LaRock, Robert Marshall and Randall Minchew for forcing the Virginia Department of
Transportation (VDOT) to disclose the “inconvenient truths” behind VDOT’s plans to
convert portions of 1-66 to toll, or High Occupancy Toll (HOT), lanes. VDOT’s
disclosures came in a November 30" letter from VDOT Secretary Layne in response to
the delegates’ November 6" letter.

“VDOT's letter helps clear the air on several issues surrounding its plans for 66 and
provides ample evidence that VDOT has not been entirely forthcoming to date with
elected officials, commuters, and the public,” stated Greg Scott, founder of the 66
Alliance, a grassroots coalition of 66 commuters opposed to VDOT's plans for 66 inside
and outside the Beltway. “For instance, the letter concedes that 66 inside the Beltway is
not classified as ‘degraded’ with respect to congestion under federal regulations,
undercutting any justification offered by VDOT for converting 66 inside the Beltway to
toll lanes.”
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“In addition, VDOT confirmed that its proposal to move from HOV-2 carpooling rules to
HOV-3 on 66 inside and outside the Beltway is entirely discretionary, is not required by
any Virginia law, and was not even recommended in VDOT's oft-cited studies on
addressing congestion on 66,” Scott continued. “Further, VDOT admits in the letter that
cars with Clean Fuel Vehicle plates account for less than 20% of the traffic on 66’'s HOV
lanes during rush hour and provides no justification for its proposal to repeal this
popular program — a move that VDOT concedes would disrupt the lives of 18,000 daily
CFV commuters on 66.”

“VDOT's letter is extremely timely, given that the Commonwealth Transportation Board
is scheduled to vote on VDOT'’s plans for 66 inside the Beltway next week,” Scott
stated. “VDOT's letter reveals that there is no congestion mitigation foundation for
converting 66 inside the Beltway to toll lanes.

“Instead, VDOT'’s tolling plan for 66 inside the Beltway is a thinly disguised commuter
tax described by VDOT Secretary Layne in a public meeting as a ‘political compromise’
with Arlington County to fund that county’s local bike paths and other non-transportation
projects,” Scott concluded. “The members of the 66 Alliance call on the members of the
Commonwealth Transportation Board to reject VDOT's plans for 66 inside the Beltway
at their meeting next week and to send VDOT back to the drawing board.”

it

www.66alliance.orqg
www.facebook.com/66alliance.
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THE 66 ALLIANCE



REPRESENTING THE INTERESTS OF I-66 COMMUTERS



The 66 Alliance is a growing group of I-66 commuters – now almost 1,000 members after just six months – committed to challenging many facets of the Virginia Department of Transportation’s (VDOT) plans for Interstate 66, both inside and outside the Capital Beltway.  More information on the Alliance can be found on our website at www.66alliance.org.  



The Alliance’s members are united by our concern about VDOT’s plan to change the carpooling rules on 66 from HOV-2 to HOV-3.  We are concerned about VDOT’s plan to end the Clean Fuel Vehicle plate program for all of 66.  We are concerned about VDOT’s plan to toll 66 inside the Beltway in both directions during the morning and evening rush hours, thereby impacting thousands of “reverse” commuters.  And we are concerned about the collective impacts of all of these plans on the primary alternative commuter routes to 66, both inside and outside the Beltway, and the potential for commuters to “bail” from these primary commuter routes onto residential and neighborhood streets.



Primarily, the Alliance’s members are deeply concerned that VDOT is undertaking all of these plans for I-66 without a single public hearing on the impact of these plans on I-66’s commuters, without seeking the input from the users of I-66, and without releasing a single study, report or analysis with respect to commuter impacts supporting any of these plans.  In short, VDOT plans to disrupt the commuting patterns and personal and professional lives of tens of thousands of Northern Virginia commuters without answering the hard questions that should come with such momentous decisions.



The Alliance asserts that this lack of transparency from VDOT must end, and that end must begin today.  Several Northern Virginia Boards of Supervisors have passed resolutions opposed to VDOT’s plans.  The Alliance, as well as a concerned group of Virginia state legislators, has submitted pointed questions to VDOT (letters and responses attached).  In the meantime, VDOT’s plans for I-66 should come to a halt until these important questions are answered and the concerns of I-66’s commuters with these plans have been addressed.



66 Alliance Contact:  Greg Scott

gscott@66alliance.org
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RESOLUTION

A RESOLUTION TO DECLARE FAUQUIER COUNTY'S OPPOSITION TO THE
VIRGINIA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION’S PLANS TO WIDEN
INTERSTATE 66 AND CONVERT THE “HIGH OCCUPANCY VEHICLE” (HOV)
LANES TO “HIGH OCCUPANCY TOLL” (HOT) LANES.

WHEREAS, the Virginia Department of Transportation has announced a plan to widen
Interstate 66 by one lane for tolled HOT lane use only, and to toll all existing HOV lanes,
between the 1-495 Beltway and Gainesville; and

WHEREAS, the proposed plan includes repealing the Clean Fuel Vehicle HOV lane
exemption, disrupting the lives of hundreds of Fauquier County residents who rely on this
exemption to commute in their fuel efficient vehicles on 1-66; and

WHEREAS, the proposed plan includes changing the carpooling rules on 1-66 from
HOV-2 (two occupants to use the HOV lanes) to HOV-3 (three occupants to use the HOT lanes),
forcing these carpoolers to change their commuting habits, pick up strangers to meet the HOV-3
requirement, or pay tolls that could exceed $10,000 each year; and

WHEREAS, the Fauquier County Board of Supervisors is skeptical that the proposed
plan will result in significant long-term congestion reduction or reduced air pollution despite the
cost of billions of dollars to the Commonwealth, its taxpayers, and to Fauquier County residents;
and

WHEREAS, the Fauquier County Board of Supervisors is of the opinion that congestion
mitigation on 1-66 can be achieved much less expensively and more successfully by selective
implementation of discreet and identifiable safety and congestion improvements over a period of
years, combined with increased emphasis on multi-modal solutions that make it easier for
commuters to find alternatives to automobile-based commutes; now, therefore, be it

RESOLVED this 12" day of November, 2015, the Fauquier County Board of
Supervisors voices its opposition to the proposed widening of Interstate 66 for additional HOT
lanes only, the conversion of all existing HOV lanes to tolled HOT lanes, the shift from HOV-2
to HOV-3, and the repeal of the Clean Fuel Vehicle program.






MOTION: October 13, 2015
Regular Meeting
SECOND: Res. No. 15-

RE: OPPOSE TOLLING 1-66 INSIDE THE BELTWAY THROUGH THE
VIRGINIA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION’S 1-66 INSIDE
THE BELTWAY MULTIMODAL PROJECT

ACTION:

WHEREAS, the tolling of 1-66 inside the Beltway is proposed without any
major road capacity enhancing improvements; and

WHEREAS, the tolling of 1-66 inside the Beltway will be administered by the
Virginia Department of Transportation; and

WHEREAS, the tolling of 1-66 inside the Beltway will toll an existing free
facility with no improvements; and

WHEREAS, the excess toll revenues from this facility are being managed and
allocated by the Northern Virginia Transportation Commission, with no representation from
Prince William County, the Cities of Manassas and Manassas Park on the Commission; and

WHERAS, the current High Occupancy Vehicle - 2 (HOV-2) restriction is
being changed to HOV-3 and high fuel economy/low emissions Clean Fuel Vehicles will not be
allowed on the facility for free once tolls are imposed;

WHEREAS, the Prince William Board of County Supervisors has historically
opposed tolling of existing facilities with no capacity improvements; and

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Prince William Board of
County Supervisors does hereby oppose tolling 1-66 inside the Beltway through the Virginia
Department of Transportation’s 1-66 inside the Beltway Multimodal Project;

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Prince William Board of County
Supervisors oppose the repeal of the Clean Fuel Vehicle program, the tolling of reverse
commuters, and to the conversion of HOV-2 to HOV-3 in any proposed plan to toll 1-66.

Votes:

Ayes:

Nays:

Absent from Vote:
Absent from Meeting:

ATTEST:

Clerk to the Board





